Greater Nottingham Cycle Development Group 

Notes 14th April  2010
1. In Attendance

Nicola Jones, Sustrans; John Cutler, CTC; Paul Hillier, Notts County Council;  Adrian Juffs, RideWise: Hugh McClintock, Pedals; Keith Morgan, City Council; Gary Smerdon-White, GNTP Arthur Williams, Pedals.
2. Apologies

Received from: Chris Carter, City Council; Leona Scurr, Notts Police; 

3. GN Strategic Cycle Network

Keith provided copies of the next draft of the map. The following additions are needed (Keith to work with Paul)
3.1. Sustainable Urban extensions 
3.2. County Routes to the east and around Hucknall
3.3. Nicola’s proposal for linking around the north of Nottingham from J26 of M1/Watnall over to Bennerely Viaduct

3.4. gaps on the  A6002 between Ilkeston Rd and A610 plus around Broxtowe Country Park
3.5. River Leen route which would ideally replace NCN6 and provide a good route from the Trent to Bulwell 
3.6. NCN 6 re-aligned from Long Eaton to the Trent/BigTrack then a parallel route with Queens Road through Beeston to Broadgate for commuters
3.7. layering the maps to show for example

· Planned and funded (with rough timescales)

· Planned unfunded

· Aspirational 

3.8. Paul to provide LTP3 possibilities in discussion with Sean Parks

The map proved very useful as it helped identify

· Problems in providing a north east orbital through hilly parts of Mapperley Gedling
· Gap between Stapleford and NCN67 (which Keith is working with Steve Foster at Broxtowe BC)

· Gap between West Bridgford into some parts of rural area to the south and east

· Gap in Carlton radial

An updated map will be produced at each meeting (Keith)  

Funding will be a major concern. Following pots were suggested:

· A453 – HA

· World Cup Bid

· British Waterways

· EA – Flood Defences

· Growth Points

· Green Infrastructure

· LTP

· EDA

· PCTs

· On Trent

· Trent River Park

Further Workshops and CDG discussions were needed to

· See how City and County investment programmes can deliver it and how funding partners might help

· Develop ideas about strategic signage along key radials and orbitals 

· develop ideas further around NCN numbering

As an aside discussion continued regarding the reductions in budgets for cycling infrastructure in the Councils. The County would be doing little major infrastructure changes but would be continuing to freshen up existing cycling facilities. It was considered that the best route towards righting local problems was through officers and local Councillors whereas larger matters of strategic importance should be handled through good relationships with portfolio holders. As Richard Jackson was a new portfolio holder it was agreed Gary would   draft a letter making the case for cycling to Richard. This would cover, for example

· the importance of cycling to various policies like climate change, health, congestion 

· the need to integrate cycling more strongly into the planning process

4. Workplace Cycle Challenge

There is general support for the challenge with all sports and leisure activity was included. Sport Nottinghamshire a managing the process and the budget
.
5. Major Projects

5.1. Nottingham Station Secure Cycle Compound

Completion will be in May,  opening from June or July with lighting and CCTV. The stands in the Porte Cochere will be dismantled but replaced with 6 short-term stands on Carrington St. There is a You Tube virtual walk through of the scheme  http://www.youtube.com/watch?v=pCyRi6dNebw
EMT and BigWheel will be publicising the facility
5.2. Cycle Funding

Chris had agreed to provide a summary of budgets and bids relating to cycling on a regular basis

5.3. Ring Road Major

It was confirmed that the scheme had taken one step forward with entry to the programme being confirmed by DfT

5.4. A453

There is concern that the scheme will not continue progressing with any changes to Government and so political lobbying is being co-ordinated by the County Council
5.5. Commuter Corridors and infrastructure schemes

· Proposals are going forward to complete the BigTrack under Clifton Bridge and carry-out the Leen Corridor work

· Keith will audit the Clifton corridor with Pedals etc in May 
6. Ucycle

Chris and Gary had attended the Steering meeting the previous day. Gary reported that 

· proposals regarding the role of RideWise are still outstanding

· Activities are continuing at the Universities
· Loan Bikes are about to be procured for the new academic year

· Students Unions are agreeing to run the scheme in future years

Keith confirmed that off-site infrastructure work around the City UofN sites were all nearing completion and that he would now be looking at Clifton and other City NTU sites

7. Highways Agency A52 Bramcote to QMC Island capacity scheme 

The HA had revised its plans with the maintenance of the road between the Priory to QMC being postponed and a non-motorised user consultation now in progress. Hugh undertook to copy round the letter inviting comments.

The general local response seems to be  that the road capacity improvements need to include improvements for non-motorised users and that the road maintenance should be accompanied by the introduction of cycle lanes between Priory and QMC. 

8. Organising Rural rides from 2011

There is consensus that Council officers and CDG would want to continue the rides. RideWise has had early discussions with the County as to how they might be managed outside of the Council in future
9. Pedals suggestions

9.1. Improved Cycle Parking at Health Centres

At the City PCT Workplace Wellbeing Conference Hugh had obtained agreement from the CEO that this would be a priority. Hugh would be monitoring progress.

9.2. FHA Bike Club

It was noted that funding would not be available after June. Various avenues are being pursued by FHA to get further funding
9.3. Pedals wish list for Nottingham 
Hugh’s aim was that this should be complete soon – Keith asked that any Clifton or NTU based ideas be available to him asap

10. Matters Arising from Previous Meeting 
10.1. National Cycle Rail Awards Ceremony
CDG to work with EMT to develop good relations and place higher value of cycling. Gary/Chris
10.2. Rushcliffe Environmental Partnership funding for Green Travel
Hugh to remind Paul Phillips of opportunity to fund a RideWise project
10.3. Proposed Campaign for better mutual respect by drivers and cyclists: possible lessons from the AA/CTC leaflet c1983 

It was agreed that the old leaflet be redrafted, included in motoring and cycling sections of websites such as BigWheel and provided to local driving schools.

10.4. Riverside paths (south bank) upgrading problems (Trentside-NWSC and Suspension Bridge - Wilford lighting)
Gary explained that by stating in the last minutes that  ‘the County stance seems duplicitous’ he was pointing out that their comments about an assumed cycle path were in opposition to that shown in at least one of their maps. Hugh was comfortable with the progress on improvements being made. Paul explained that he was presently looking at ways of further improving paths and providing lighting but due to environmental issues the lighting might be the favoured or only practicable option.

10.5. Cycle Trip Statistics

Chris had met with Sustrans experts and they had found no flaw in the way trips are measured. Keith pointed out Ucycle surveys would soon be available 
10.6. Maps
The  City are about to sign a contract on the digitisation of the City and County urban area and would hope to complete the work in June. The map would be available via travel direct and consideration would have to be given into how it was used locally. It was suggested a way for cyclists to feedback new or wrong cycling data was needed and that Boroughs should be informed of the initiative as it might be of use to them. I was stressed that electronic and paper maps needed to be complemented by good signage.

10.7. The Trent Bridge and Castle Marina Link Signage
To be reviewed – (Keith)

10.8. Riding on Pavements 
the City Council are to be informed of spots where this is prevalent in order to see if improvements could be made to increase the cyclists’ safety off pavement. 
Note from Gary – I saw Leona on Thursday and she mentioned an e-mail from Keith to her and has identified:-

· Sherwood Shops

· Exchange Walk

· Canal St

· Junction of Woodborough Road and Huntingdon St.
10.9. Motorists ignoring Double Yellow Lines on advisory cycle lanes. 
The road outside Games Workshop would be considered as part of next year’s UCycle support programme (Keith)
10.10. On-street signage on main cross city cycle routes

Consideration would be given to improvement of the signage with the Sustrans/NTU driven infrastructure improvements. Care would be needed to avoid clutter whilst providing important signage - Chris

11. AOB

· Hugh informed CDG that 

· there was to be a new Sustrans EM Regional Director – Matt Easter
· EM Cycle Forum would soon arrange a meeting
· Gary had been asked by Julian Bentley to 

· mention his ‘5 Steps to Happy cycling’ an instructional leaflet he was developing. CDG agreed to provide comments when requested

· Ask for ideas to promote RW training to men. CDG suggested researching a project at Woking, asking Asian business people, asking CTC Cycle Champions Steve Bailey and Ian Turney
12. Agenda and date of next meeting

Next meeting 14th June 2010 2pm at City Council Exchange Buildings North. 

